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The name Beekon derives from the Wurundjeri word for Mooroolbark, which is 
thought to mean earth or place.
Thank you to all the staff and students who contributed  their words,  photos 
and memories of 2020.

Front cover art by Alayna Corner (Year 10, B9)

'I like how this piece can have many different stories. I believe 
it can show life or death, maybe even blossoming into who you 
become. The skull is an individual in the beginning of their life- 
later to establish themselves, shape their personality and choose 
their own morals to make them who they are today.'  - Alayna
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On the first school day of 2020, nobody expected the 
year we have had. We had plans for camps, debutante 
balls, graduations, formals, productions, concerts and much 
more. We were excited to welcome our new Year 7s to the 
College and were looking forward to sharing an amazing year 
of learning and celebration of milestones with our Year 12 
students. 

We began the year reasonably normally, holding the Year 
7 Camp and Interschool Swimming Sports. However, by late 
March we all knew that 2020 was not going to be ‘normal’, 
and it hasn’t been. 

I want to begin by recognising the hardship the Covid 
19 pandemic has brought to our community, both from a 
financial, educational and wellbeing perspective. However, 
it has also resulted in remarkable achievements, the building 
of resilience and the emergence of great leaders throughout 
our community. Our staff and students have been creative, 
inventive and robust this year to ensure that opportunities 
were not missed, in fact, new opportunities were created for 
everyone. These are just some of the moments which made 
me proud this year. 

Firstly, I want to congratulate all of our students for the 
resilience they have shown this year. Our students have been 
remarkable learners this year. Not only that, they have been 
kind and considerate to their peers and to staff. They have 
worked with their teachers to ensure this year brought about 
success and achievement. 

Our Year 12 students put together a collection of ‘thank 
you’ videos to thank the College staff for their support and 

work over remote learning. The graduating class of 2020, are 
the most considerate and kind group of young people. They 
have been a credit to the College. 

Organising a production in a lock down environment was 
always going to be a challenge, however, through ingenuity, 
perseverance and hard work, the pantomime team were able 
to put together a virtual production which showcased the 
talents of both our performing arts students and staff. It was 
great to see our students getting involved and contributing to 
the College community. 

Simply running classes remotely was always going to be a 
daunting experience for both staff and students. We were all 
faced with the need to adapt to new technology, overcome 
our insecurities to ‘turn on’ our cameras and to work without 
the routine that an ‘onsite’ school experience provides and 
do this quickly. The resilience, cooperation and goodwill 
demonstrated by staff, students and parents as we learnt 
together, ensured the learning continued, relationships were 
maintained and we continued to operate as a Mooroolbark 
College Community. 

The significant involvement of college community in 
supporting the education of students and maintaining their 
connectedness to school is a highlight of 2020 for me. The 
involvement of parents and siblings who supported our 
weekly House Photo Competition during the first remote 
learning experience, and the families who contributed to the 
welcome back to school Spoonville display, demonstrates 
the support Mooroolbark College has received from its 
families. Thank you to every family member who guided and 
supported their child through remote and flexible learning. 
It truly demonstrates that when teachers, students and 
families work together, we can achieve great outcomes for 
our students. 

It was a memorable day on Monday 25th October when 
we were able to welcome back to the College all our students 
from Years 7 to 12 after almost 20 weeks of remote learning. 

A YEAR OF WONDERS
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This is likely to be a day I don’t forget quickly. The school felt 
‘normal’ again, despite the sea of masks.  All students and 
staff back at Mooroolbark College doing what they do best, 
teaching and learning. 

The staff of Mooroolbark College have always been 
and continue to be, a wonderful asset to the College. They 
are caring, compassionate, dedicated and committed to 
providing an outstanding education for every Mooroolbark 
College student. This year was no different and as always 
they worked tirelessly to provide the best educational 
opportunities for every child. My sincere thanks goes to each 
and every one of the Mooroolbark College staff. 

2020 has been a year of learning for everyone, and I am 
confident that at Mooroolbark College we will take the best 
from the experiences of this year and incorporate them into 
the way the College operates in the future. 

Farewells 

Each year we say goodbye to a small number of staff. I 
would like to thank the following staff for their contribution 
to the College and as a result of their contributions, left 
Mooroolbark College a better place.

From the English and Humanities Departments we farewell 
Mrs Marie Norris, Mr George Dimitra Lyons, Ms Robyn 

Cooper, Ms Ntina Delgas, Ms Sally Groves and Mr Liam Hope. 
These staff will be missed.

The Science Department is farewelling Dr Naim Abasszade.  
We thank Naim for his many years of service at the College.

Mr Aaron Halstead is leaving the College after spending a 
year sharing his primary school teaching experiences with the 
Maths and Humanities Teams.

We thank Mr Luke McCormick who has taught in the area 
of Physical Education, for his contributions to the College.

We wish Ms Laura Bonne (The Arts), all the best in 2021 
and beyond.

Our percussion instrumental teacher, Mr Ross Crowley 
completes his service with Mooroolbark College at the end of 
the year. 

Our Education Support Staff are essential to the operation 
of the College and we farewell the following staff, Mrs Janice 
Cooper (Canteen Manager) and Mrs Jana Lant (Literacy 
Support) at the end of 2020.

As 2020 draws to a close, I wish everyone all the best for 2021 
and hope that next year brings a more normal year.

Best wishes

Ann Stratford - Principal

Assistant Principal TEAM
2020. No one could have predicted a year like this that 

has posed unprecedented challenges to everyone in our 
community, but particularly to our teenagers who had not 
only had significant impact to their schooling but much of 
their social and recreational pursuits decimated. Our big 
challenge throughout remote learning was keeping our 
students and staff connected. We worked diligently to 
maintain some normality and connection through Home 
Group, House assemblies and encouraging staff to continue 
issuing merits for students demonstrating our values of 
Respect, Endeavour, Resilience and Compassion. Traits that 
have been called upon at various times throughout the year. 

The resilience of our students in this time and the 
compassion of our staff had us navigate this challenging 
period with an even greater sense of gratitude and purpose of 
what school life is all about. It was a genuine thrill to have 



our students return in Term Four. Re-establishing routine, 
renewing old friendships and the sound and energy 
returning to our classrooms reinforced that we were seeing 
a return to much desired normality.  

The College also went virtual, hosting our first ever 
virtual tour instead of Open Night, along with various 
information nights, awards ceremonies, assemblies and 
performances. The continued growth was seen in the many 
online art presentations, instrumental performances, dance 
and drama pieces and the hugely successful production of 
the pantomime ‘Alice in Wonderland’. 

The Curriculum teams worked extremely hard 
throughout the year, ensuring our students continued to 
have a guaranteed and viable curriculum that continued 
to engage students as we moved in and out of remote 
learning. It was fantastic to see the positive learning 
outcomes from our students throughout this time as they 
were shared on our social media. The full launch of the 
continuous reporting during this time ensured the college 

kept parents constantly informed of their child’s learning 
outcomes. 

As sad as it is farewelling our Year 12’s each year, going 
through the process of appointing our various student 
leaders for 2021 really helped signify the new shoots of 
life growing in our community and provide a sense of 
invigoration looking forward to 2021. This new leadership 
will come to fruition in the coming year combined with 
the completion of the new buildings. These include the 
‘Discovery Centre’, comprised of 6 new classrooms focusing 
on Enquiry based learning and working collaboratively with 
the Yarra Ranges Tech School, and the Administration 
building showcased at the front of the College. 

So much achieved, so much learned, so much to look 
forward to. Bring on 2021!

Samantha McIntosh, Rachael Williams  and 
Adam Lorkin

What a year!
While it was not what we wanted, nor what we expected, 

we as a cohort certainly made this year one to remember. 
We are so proud of the resilience our peers demonstrated 
as they adapted to the unexpected challenges that this year 
provided. That being said, we feel that the bond between 
our cohort has grown stronger than any other year level 
before us as a result of the adversity we faced. 

On behalf of the cohort we would like to give a huge 
thank you to the staff and faculty who have supported us 
throughout these trying times. Their efforts have not gone 
unnoticed and they are truly unsung heroes. The support 
from our parents is further greatly appreciated as they have 
undoubtedly been pillars of support for their progeny. The 
privilege of being College Captains is not lost on us and we 
are so grateful to have had this role and the opportunity to 
lead our school.  While at the time of writing this, the future 
remains a mystery to many of us, we truly believe that 
everyone in the year level is capable of achieving greatness 
and handling anything life throws at them. 

Good luck to all and we look forward to hearing of all 
your endeavours! 

Shae Libbis and Matthew Bethell

COLLEGE CAPTAINS



STUDENT REPRESENTATiVE COUNCIL
This year the SRC planned to continue work on the 

College Values Murals, however due to COVID 19 we 
were unable to do so and have instead planned what 
could be done next year for those murals. 
The SRC created Homegroup challenges to 
encourage students to participate in activities like 
our virtual Heritage Food activity. This was instead of 
our normal Heritage Bake Sale. Another Homegroup 
activity that the SRC created and promoted was the 
Pet or Wildlife photo challenge where students took a 
photo of their pet or wildlife. 

During the year, the SRC also held several Free 
Dress days that were a success. The SRC encouraged 
students to write a short message for Miss Rosendale 
which we then turned into a collage which was given 
to her before she left to have her baby.

Unfortunately, the SRC was unable to hold most 
of its events like Carnival Day, but we are hoping that 
next year we can hold all of these events without 
restrictions. 

Acacia Pearce - SRC President 

NOTE: DUE TO PRIVACY RESTRICTIONS, SOME STUDENTS' IMAGES HAVE NOT BEEN SHOWN. FOR THE SAME REASON, SOME STUDENTS' NAMES HAVE BEEN OMITTED.



ENGLISH
Unexpected, extraordinary, uncommon, bizarre, 

remarkable, unusual. Some terms that fittingly describe this 
year without using the tired word ‘unprecedented’.  
It has been exciting to have new and brilliant teachers with us 
this year in Lucy Badrock, Leilani Foleti and Liam Hope. They 
have impacted the faculty in an extremely positive way and 
have been greatly received by all their students.  

We also pay our thanks and gratitude to George Dimitra-
Lyons who retired from teaching at the beginning of the year. 
His constant source of expertise and leadership over many 
years at Mooroolbark College was immensely appreciated and 
we wish him all the very best for his plans ahead. 

Despite the unorthodox English lessons, we have navigated 
together, the English faculty are incredibly proud of all 
students that have managed to meet their goals in their 
English classes and it is something we will definitely learn 
from. 

Looking ahead, English are involved in some integral 
programs that provide scope and opportunity for students 
and their developing literacy skills. Ruth Culham’s 6+1 Traits of 
Writing provides a successful framework for us to build upon 
and embed within curriculum at years 7-10 which we believe 
will make a lasting impact on students’ capacity. 

Dovetailing this, we look to include new practices and 
expectations within our classrooms that involve the reading 
of set texts outside of class, and engage activities as per our 
school instructional model and a revamped approach to our 
major outcomes, with a newly developed assessment process 
that we look forward to using in 2021. 
 

We wish you all a joyful finish to this year and can’t wait to 
see you back ready and raring to go! 
 
Tyrone Ingham and Sarah Garnaut

THE ARTS
This year has been a fantastic year in The Arts; not the 

one we expected but our staff and students have managed 
to excel in each of their areas. The calibre of student work 
completed onsite and during remote learning has been 
exceptional. From our Year 7s in Art and Drama through to the 
students in our new core Year 9 Art subject through to our VCE 
students in Studio Arts, Media, Music and VCD. The students 
have been working hard all year and have created some 
fantastic work as a result. 

This year also saw the exciting new introduction of a 
second yearly production. The introduction of a yearly 
pantomime will give the junior students a chance to perform 
on stage. This year due to various restrictions the pantomime 
of Alice in Wonderland: Isolation Edition moved online to 
great success. We can’t wait to put on the live pantomime 
early next year.  

Continuing with the theme of events occurring online this 
year, Term 4 saw a number of events take place. Occurring 
online via our Facebook page at the start of Term 4 was the 
8th annual Mooroolbark College Film Festival, which was a 
fantastic night showcasing the highly engaging films created 
by our Media students. Following on shortly after the Film 
Festival was The Arts’ Week of Excellence. This year the event 
involved a nightly post, highlighting the different areas of 
excellence in The Arts, including drama, dance, visual arts, 
media and music. Finally, our end of year music concert also 
moved online to a huge response.  

Congratulations to all of the students that were still able to 
exhibit their amazing work online. 

Matthew Neil Holland

KEY LEARNING AREAS



MATHEMATICS
A big year of learning all around for everyone involved 

in the Mathematics department. Students and teachers 
together explored new ways of learning and participating in 
maths activities via remote learning. Term 2 was filled with 
new learning experiences, however, we gained momentum 
during Term 3 remote learning. 

We welcomed one new staff member to the Mathematics 
team; Brad Mitchell and what a great start he has had.  

Our Year 7 and 8 students have continued to develop their 
numeracy skills and are beginning to select and work towards 
their own individual learning goals in Mathematics. This is 
done using Class Notebook which allows students to have 
flexibility within their learning and to work at their own pace.  

Whilst we feel remote learning didn’t stop our progression, 
nothing beats being in the classroom where students are able 
to work collaboratively and investigate mathematics in the 
physical environment. Bring on 2021! 

Jade Hubben

HUMANITIES
What an extraordinary year!  It’s been one of discovering 

new technology and exploring online learning.  Our students 
have discussed and reflected on the unique overview our 
disciplines enable us to have on a rapidly changing world.  
It’s been a year of experimentation and innovation, as we 
made great progress in adapting to increased online learning, 
before returning to the College later in the year.  Highlights 
have included: 

•	 Many quizzes and interactive activities, including Ancient 
Roman “Pwuzzles” (Year 7 History). 

•	 Fabulous megacity assignments – students worked 
online to create the most insightful presentations on 
characteristics of the world’s largest cities, their issues 
and management solutions (Year 8 Geography). 

•	 Virtual tours of the Mornington Peninsula (Year 10 People 
and the Planet) and outer northern and western suburban 
grassland reserves (Year 9 Sustainable World). 

•	 The Year 11 History class enjoyed a virtual tour of the 
Jewish Holocaust Museum.  Usually, students hear one or 
two tales of incredible survival, but this time there were 
many more. 

•	 Year 7 Geography students demonstrated great 
endeavour and imagination with the Suburb Design CAT 
assignment. 

•	 Year 11 Legal Studies students completed a Sentencing 
Advisory Council quiz, and an activity titled You Be the 
Judge.  A murder case was presented, and students had 
to consider relevant arguments and then make their 
own judicial decision.  It turned into a very enjoyable and 
thought-provoking discussion. 

•	 Year 12 Legal students enjoyed great video presentations 
with everyone taking part.  The videos really helped 
everyone reflect on what a special year it’s been and how 
a common factor throughout has been students and staff 
working and helping each other to achieve our goals. 

After eleven years at MC, we farewelled Mr Chris Seabrook, 
a very hard-working, popular and ever helpful member of the 
Humanities KLA.  In Term 3, we welcomed Ms Natalie Bisi.  
With her strong background in Geography and Commerce 
subjects, Ms Bisi will be a valuable member of the team 
heading into the future.

Chris Hanneberry



SCIENCE

This year looked very different to past years in Science. 
We didn’t get to spend as much time as we would have liked 
experimenting in our labs and we didn’t get to venture out on 
the many excursions we had booked. During remote learning 
however, staff explored their creative minds and developed 
engaging lessons for their students though the use of ICT and 
developed activities requiring materials that could be found 
around the home. 

Year 10 students studying Psychology conducted 
experiments from the comfort of their own homes. One test 
that students undertook was the Stroop Effect; students 
discovered just how hard it is to name colours! 
Physics students spent time exploring concepts and 
completing the practical components through online 
simulations, such as using PhET and Desmos. 
Chemistry students experienced a combination of theory 
lessons and application of their learning through activities and 
experiments.
Year 11 Environmental Science students created informative 
and thought provoking presentations which addressed issues 
such as recycling, climate change and sustainability. 
Unit 3 Biology students took their knowledge of the function 
of the different immune cells and applied it to different 
characters from The Avengers such as Hulk’rophages 
(Macrophages) engulfing foreign enemies to Cy-THOR-toxic 
T-cells initiating apoptosis of host cells.

Term 3 saw us celebrate National Science Week, the theme 
was ‘Deep Blue: innovations for the future of our oceans’. 
We held daily quizzes, a virtual escape room challenge and 
a themed bake off. Congratulations to all students, their 
families and staff who participated. 

We cannot forget to mention our pets, Sheldon and 
Franklin. They have been thriving throughout this year and are 
thoroughly enjoying their new homes.

After 32 years of teaching at MC we farewell Mr Naim 
Abasszade. Both staff and students will miss you.

Skye Jennings

HEALTH AND PHYSICAL 
EDUCATION

What a year it has been for teaching Health and PE. Due to 
Covid-19 restrictions there were times students and parents 
could only be outside to exercise for 1 hour however, like the 
resilient community we are students embraced the challenge 
and found new ways to be active...even if it meant destroying 
the family living room for an obstacle course. 

I’d like to congratulate all the students, parents/guardians 
and teachers on their amazing efforts in finding creative ways 
to deliver Health and Physical Education classes and to all of 
you for staying as active as possible during remote learning. 
There were so many wonderful activities that students had 
the opportunity to participate in including the “Who Can Get 
to Camp First?’ walk/ride/run/skate challenge, personal goal 
setting and physical activity diaries, pet and friend workouts, 
virtual individual and group challenges and so much more. I’m 
sure I speak for all pets when I say that they’re happy they can 
have a rest now that school is back onsite.  

This year we have all learnt many things about ourselves 
but overall, we have learnt the power and importance of 
movement and physical activity for our health and well-being. 
Staying active is so vital, not only for those necessary screen 
breaks, but for our mind and body so that we can continue to 
work to the best of our abilities in school. 

2020 has been a year we won’t forget; however, I am 
looking forward to seeing students participating in all the 
sporting events next year including Swimming Carnival, 
Athletics Carnival, Cross-Country and Interschool Sports.

Stephanie Todd



LANGUAGES
Languages have had a busy, if unusual, 2020 with none of 

the normal highlights spared the impact of Covid 19. 

We are so proud of our students who checked in every 
week to remote learning, who actively took part in the online 
activities and made the most out of difficult circumstances, 
who shared their screens and experiences to try and make 
it as normal a classroom as possible. We were so impressed 
what was able to be achieved by students who followed the 
guidance provided, sought advice and read their weekly 
feedback in order to improve their submissions. That was 
amazing. It made everyone’s return to a Covid-normal 
classroom so much easier. 

The lockdown also proved to a much greater number of 
students just how useful and practical our digital learning tool 
Education Perfect is. The weekly tasks kept students focused 
on key vocabulary and allowed them to see their own progress 
prior to the inevitable assessment… it wouldn’t be school if 
there wasn’t some of that also. Our staff also learnt how to 
use more digital media in order to teach more effectively and 
these facts combined allowed students and staff to run one 
of their CATs wholly online using Education Perfect. It has 
been such a success, that it is our understanding that it is even 
being rolled out across other faculties at MC in 2021. 

We must not forget that despite the obstacles we faced in 
2020, we were happy to maintain one routine: Our students 
once again excelled in the EP online World Championships in 
Term 2. MC excelled in German and overall came 27th out of 
1186 competing schools. We would like to acknowledge our 
highest Chinese and German achievers in the competition: We 
had two Gold Awards (3000 points) Gabrielle Bouwhuis and 
Ash Missen; three Silver Awards (2000 points) Harry Cathie, 
Sienna Harper and Tiana De Vincentis; and seven Bronze 
Awards (1000 points) Olivia Tarulli, Leah De Vincentis, Ollie 
Pendavingh, Jacob King, Minh Nguyen, Austin Leonard and 
Rocky Hughes. 

We would be amiss in not recognising the efforts of our 
most recent addition to the team, Mrs Yi Jiang, who, despite 
beginning her work here during the lockdown, has shown 
herself to be a hit with the students and fitted in seamlessly 
with the staff and the college as a whole. 2021 should also 
see the eventual return of Mrs Jiaqi Tan after maternity leave, 
which would see our faculty increase by a whole 33.3%! 

Finally, we want to extend our congratulations to all our 
deserving hard-working students and we wish everyone 
the best for the end of the year, the summer break and 
hope for as much normality and consistency for 2021 as the 
circumstances will allow.

Andrea Henderson, Jonas Bahlo and Yi Jiang

TECHNOLOGY
2020 has certainly been a challenging year. In Technology 

Studies this has certainly been true as we are a predominately 
hands on subject. However, with the advent of remote 
learning, the creativity and ingenuity of our staff and students 
came to the fore. 

Students were encouraged to cook meals at home, using 
the information studied to prepare nutritional and healthy 
meals for the family. They were also challenged to make 
products satisfying design briefs including making their own 
designer desserts, pies, burgers, muffins and meal kits. The 
students are to be congratulated on the quality and creativity 
of their results. 

Textiles students were encouraged to design outfits for 
use in taking the bins out and they designed and produced 
a range of sock puppets. They explored and experimented 
with design techniques producing amazing tie dyed, bleached 
designs, block painting, sharpie and shaving cream designs. 
Our students’ commitment to their design work has been 
exceptional. 

Woods, Metals and Systems students looked at safely 
operating machines and equipment online so that when they 
returned to the classroom, they were ready to start work. 
Students were also introduced to design tasks and were given 
the opportunity to use SketchUp and TinkerCAD as a way of 
using the computer to help display their designs. 

When we were at school in person, students worked hard 
to complete their projects. Students developed many new 
skills and missing out on practical time meant they were 
grateful to be doing things with their hands. 

Andrew Dingey



Like many things this year, COVID-19 prevented both the major 
Mooroolbark College production of the Addam’s Family and the 
Junior production pantomime of Alice in Wonderland, from going 
ahead. Instead, Mrs McIntosh had the brilliant idea of turning our on-
stage production into an online production. So instead of prancing 
around on stage, our brilliant cast performed and recorded from 
their own homes. The final production was a masterpiece. 

Congratulations to the cast and thank you to Mr Neil-Holland for 
spending tireless hours, cutting together each student’s filmed piece 
to turn into a whole film. Next year we will be putting it on stage in 
Term 1, so these stars can finally reach the stage. Thank you: 

Jasmine Lynch ~ The Rabbit 

Ashleigh Edwards ~ Alice 

Laura Harrison ~ The Mad Hatter 

Mia Goeree ~ Queen of Hearts  

Hayley Lamb ~ The Storyteller 

Owen Wahrenberger ~ The March Hare 

Maddison Christensen ~ The Dormouse 

Tegan McDonald ~ Tweedle Dee 

Acacia Pearce ~ Tweedle Dum 

Ruby Cassidy ~ The Guard and The Footman 

Mia Sund 

PRODUCTION
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This was the first camp for the Year 7’s and it was so fun. 
Some of the most loved activities were the massive water slide, going down the river and the tree tops obstacle. When we went 
down the river it was so cold, but extremely fun, and on the way down to the river we all saw heaps of kangaroos! There were 
kangaroos throughout the whole camp and it was really cool to see them every day. 
The tree tops obstacle was also a blast. Once you were harnessed you could climb up the high ladder then do all of the 
obstacles. There were obstacles like a thin rope to walk along, a net to climb across, and even a small zip line at the end. 
Another amazing activity was the massive zip line. After a long walk to the top, you would get strapped in and zoom all the way 
back down to the bottom where there would be two other students to grab you. This was a favourite activity of many of us. 
The other activities were things like spa scavenger hunt, a bush walk, hut building and frisbees. We also had free time where we 
could go on the trampolines, sit and talk, run around in the grass, or even play caged soccer which was joyful. There were also 
many indoor free time activities like rock climbing, indoor soccer, basketball, and a few other entertaining games.   
We each had cabins with a few of our friends. These cabins were where we showered, slept and talked in throughout the whole 
camp. The meals we had were in the dining room. Breakfast had options like toast with Vegemite, butter or jam, different 
cereals like Rice Bubbles and Cornflakes, and porridge. Lunch and dinner were different every day. Some dinner and lunch 
meals we had were pasta, burgers, sandwiches, and vegetables. And most nights we got to have a night snack/dessert. These 
snacks included sweet treats like apple crumble.  
This camp was extremely fun and a great time for all year 7’s and we can’t wait for next year!!  

Niamh Delaney (B7)

YEAR 7 FOREST EDGE CAMP

“At camp I enjoyed the high ropes even though I fell at 
one point and thought I would die” – Mikayla B

“I liked the river sledding, it was so fun to float down the 
river, even when I got splashed in the face by my friend!” 
– Hayley S

“My favourite memory from camp was facing my 
most horrified fear of the waterslide. It went at a 
90o hill (well to me it did!) I faced it, even though I 
screamed my head off!” – Makayla K



“Something that stood out for me was 
how many new friends people made.” 
– Zeke C

“I loved sleeping in the cabins with 
my mates and that Luke slept on 
the floor” – Austin L 



In 2020 a STEAM initiative has grown within Mooroolbark College. 
It has taken the shape of our new building, the Discovery Centre. As 
the name suggests it is a place for students to discover and actively 
apply their learning.  

We are excited to see our Discovery Centre open in December 
ready for classes for 2021. The centre has been custom designed 
to foster and accommodate an active application of learning. Each 
learning space is unique allowing for students to immerse themselves 
creatively. There is a STEAM lab, presentation suite, green screen 
room and collaborative classrooms that can interlink. 
Within our Discovery Centre we aim to foster a ‘Design Thinking 
process,’ an environment where students can apply their creative 
processes, applying different knowledge sets, mindsets, skillsets and 
toolsets.  

Across 2020 students have had the opportunity to participate in 
remote STEAM initiatives. Students enjoyed working with the Yarra 
Ranges Tech School completing on line courses. During this time, we 
worked closely with Tech School and Deakin University supporting 
Pre-service teachers to work alongside our students remotely.  This 
collaboration opportunity for emerging teachers covered key 
learning areas within the college - Science, Technology, Engineering, 
Mathematics, Humanities, Arts and Social Science.  The importance 
of cross curriculum cooperation was a key part of programs and the 
underlying Human Centred Design Thinking process. 

What an inspiring live teleconference this was. Female students from 
Mooroolbark College ranging from Year 8 to 11 participated in a live 
event with a focus towards Women in STEM careers. They were able 
to hear about what steps they can take to reach great heights in 
careers in Science, Technology, Engineering and Maths. 

Denise Raven 

STEAM



What an amazing year this has been. More so than ever before, have our students, staff and school community 
demonstrated our College values of resilience, compassion, endeavour and respect.  
Despite such an interrupted year we still managed to run many of our House competitions and activities, such as Swimming 
Carnival, Cross-Country, Language Perfect, Premiers Reading Challenge, Principals Awards, Merits and Remote Learning House 
Activities. All of these contributed to make 2020 a close competition. 

A special mention goes to the following houses: 
•	 Yellow House for earning the highest points for sporting endeavours in the Swimming Carnival and Cross-Country. 
•	 Yellow also earnt the highest points for school community involvement, just beating Red House. 
•	 Blue House for earning the most individual merits as well as an impressive 10 Principal Awards. 
•	 Red House for the highest Academic points for the credits, Distinctions, High Distinction and Honours their student’s earnt. 

A big thank you to the House Captains and Coordinators for another fantastic year.

Due to COVID-19 restrictions, the 2020 House Cross Country Carnival was held 
on campus rather than at our usual venue Lilydale Lake. Students in Year 7, 8 and 9 
competed in their P.E class and senior students had an opportunity to race during 
lunchtime. The Yellow Stingers were our champions for the seventh straight year, a 
remarkable achievement from all involved.  

Congratulations to the following students who placed first overall in their 
respective year levels!

Year 7: Jonathan Tung Dim and Jordy Allen

Year 8: Liam Price and Tiara Willis

Year 9: Sean Farrelly and Tara Barnewall

Year 10: Jackson Addicott, Hayden Smith, Jordan Scott (tied) and Alayna Corner

Seniors: Flynn Addicott and Georgia Booth

Ryan Exon

CROSS cOUNTRY

HOUSE CUP CHAMPIONS 2020

1st Blue House 9035 points

2nd Yellow House 8563 points

3rd Red House 8384 points

4th Green House 8146 points 

Betty Metaxas



YELLOW HOUSE
2020 – What a year! In a year of unpredictability, Yellow house students have risen to the challenges faced and shown 

resilience and perseverance to overcome a range of obstacles and hardships.  

Yellow House started the year strong, taking out theSwimming Carnival for the 5th year in a row having the highest number 
of participants.  Our Senior boys brought home the trophy which was decided in the last race of the day. Yellow House backed it 
up by winning its 5th consecutive Cross-Country trophy as well! Go the Stingers! 

SENIOR CAPTAINS 
Daniel Phillips and Flynn Addicott

MIDDLE SCHOOL CAPTAINS
Amy Oliver and Tara Barnwell

Over 200 values awards were still handed out to students showing 
Respect, Resilience, Compassion and Endeavour, with a special mention 
to Cam Sheedy-McKenzie, Rhys Wyngaard and Jordan Van Der Geer for 
receiving a Principal’s Award (5 merits in each value).  

Academic achievement was once again a real strength of Yellow House. 
The mid-semester academic awards assembly was terrific, with all students 
showing interest and encouragement to all the award recipients. A special 
mention goes to Amy Pearce – Year 8 DUX, Tara Barnwell – Year 9 DUX and 
Jesamine Newman – Year 11 DUX.

A thank you to our Yellow House Senior Captains this year; Daniel Phillips 
and Flynn Addicott, supported by the Middle School Captains; Amy Oliver 
and Tara Barnwell, who have consistently made valuable contributions and 
supported Yellow House in 2020. 

Yellow House team – “we are not just a house, but a home.” 

Well done to all students on a fantastic year. Enjoy the holidays and we look 
forward to seeing you relaxed, rejuvenated and ready for 2021. 

GO STINGERS!

Matthew Bell, Rhonda Harker and Jordan Van Keulen



RED HOUSE

SENIOR CAPTAINS 
Kaeli Farrelly and Alexandra Linnie

MIDDLE SCHOOL CAPTAINS
Cooper Williams and Alex Strahan

This year there have been some changes in the 
Red House Office. At the beginning of the year Lucas 
Unland joined the team as a Cluster Coordinator and 
Allie Grey-Smith joined the team, taking over from 
Sarah Rosendale who has gone on maternity leave. 
We wish her all the best with the adventures ahead. 

We wish all our Year 12 students the best in chasing 
their dreams and congratulate them on completing 
what has probably been the toughest year of 
schooling yet. To everyone else, thank you for all your 
great efforts throughout the year. Have a safe and 
happy holidays and we are looking forward to seeing 
you back in 2021! 

Allie Grey-Smith, Belinda Cannington and 
Lucas Unland

What a year 2020 has been. Red House students should be 
extremely proud of the way they have faced the challenges the year 
has thrown at them. They have shown resilience and adaptability 
throughout their remote learning. 

Our carnival days showed the spirit of Red House with many 
students getting involved in dressing up and showing enthusiasm for 
their house. 3rd place in the Swimming Carnival and 2nd place in Cross 
Country – with student contributions gaining us valuable house points. 

Students in Red House collected over 2000 merits throughout 
the year showing resilience, respect, endeavour and compassion. 
Congratulations to Sam Thomas, Nick Attard, Ella Mcintosh and Tyler 
Charlton for receiving Principal Awards (5 merits in each value), this is 
an outstanding achievement! Red House achieved the highest amount 
of points through academic achievements, congratulations to all 
students who achieved Dux, Honours, High Distinction and Distinction 
awards. 

A big thank you to our Senior Red House Captains; Alex Linne and 
Kaeli Farrelly, and the Middle Red House Captains; Alex Strahan and 
Cooper Williams, for going with the flow this year and for always being 
eager to contribute in any way they could. Your enthusiasm at the 
Swimming Carnival was sensational and your willingness to present at 
assemblies, even virtually, is admired. In 2021, we welcome our Senior 
House captains, Cara Schofield and Tristan Torriero, along with our 
Middle House captains, Hayley Lamb and Ritika Panwar. We can’t wait 
to have your energy and ideas in the Red Devils team.  



GREEN HOUSE
What a year 2020 has been. I have been so proud of all the Green 

House students for the resilience they have shown through the ups 
and downs of 2020. 

One of the highlights of the year was definitely the weekly 
Home Group challenge during Term 2. We had a variety of optional 
activities for the students to participate in, from trick shots to 
backyard athletics and it was such a good way for me to end the 
week, checking out everyone’s entries. Thanks to all the students 
(and sometimes families!) that took part and earnt points for Green 
House. 

Green House started the year with a new house chant – Green 
House is HOT TO GO! We surprised the other houses at the swimming 
carnival and they sounded fantastic! All our four captains led the 
teaching and performance of the chant wonderfully and the students 
cheered with gusto. 

Poor Jerome and Naomi, our Green House gnomes were also 
affected by COVID-19 and had very little adventures in 2020. I can’t 
wait to get them out and about with the students in 2021 and see 
what they get up to! 

Whilst Green House remains at the bottom of the leader board at 
the end of 2020, I am very pleased to say that we are closing the gap 
quickly and building a culture that the Green House students should 
be proud of. Students are feeling connected to the house and I really 
look forward to seeing what 2021 brings us. 

A huge thank you to all the Green House Home Group teachers, 
as well as Ms. Whitby, Ms. Roberts and Mr. Scott. And well done to 
our captains, Meg Mast, Connor Tisch, Carla Hunaidi and Charlotte 
Gardiner for leading the house through a challenging year.

Michelle Collette

SENIOR CAPTAINS 
Meg Mast and Connor Tisch

MIDDLE SCHOOL CAPTAINS
Charlotte Gardiner and Carla Hunaidi



The end of Term 4 is a great time to reflect on the many fantastic 
achievements we have made over the year. It’s important to take the time 
to give ourselves credit for our hard work. I have been most impressed 
with student conduct and the resilience shown by all of our Blue Thunder 
students.

At the start of the year, we welcomed a new group of Year 7 students 
into the Blue Thunder family. It has been wonderful getting to know 
another remarkable group of young students who have already made 
positive contributions and will make sensational leaders in the near future.

We have seen several amazing achievements in 2020. From the most 
number of merits and Principal Award winners to our amazing spoons in 
our Spoonville. It was particularly impressive awarding three students from 
Blue House with the Dux award for their year levels. Isabella Ingram (Year 
7), Hayley Knight (Year 10) and Caitlyn O’Rorke (Year 11) worked tirelessly 
and should be congratulated on their efforts.

We also finished a respectable second at the Swimming Carnival 
after leading all day and falling short in the very last relay race. A special 
mention to Georgia Gray who completed the set and won her 6th age 
group champion.

All of these amazing achievements have led to us raising the House Cup 
for 2020. A great reward for all our students’ hard work and determination 
this year.

I would like to acknowledge the great work of our Blue Thunder 
captains. Georgia Gray, Keely Butler, and Ciara Delaney all led with passion and enthusiasm and were fine role models to the 
rest of the students. It was extremely easy working with students who really want to see the College improve and supported 
students to feel connected across the House.

In farewelling our Year 12 students, we acknowledged their great qualities and the skills they take forward into their future. It 
has been amazing to see their growth over the years at the College and we wish them all the best in their future endeavours.

Blue House wouldn’t be the same without the hard work and dedication of our outstanding Homegroup teachers. These 
staff have ensured the students have a friendly face to greet them each morning and support them in their studies. I want to 
thank Abbie Hansen, Allie Grey-Smith and Chris Stephen who have continued to provide our students with ongoing support, 
mentoring and care throughout the year. Their commitment and enthusiasm makes the office a safe place for students to seek 
help or support or even that toasted cheese sandwich. It is wonderful to work with such positive role models.

It goes without saying 2020 has been a crazy one. From toilet paper dramas to all the microphone troubles during remote 
learning. Let’s all use this summer break as a chance to refresh and recharge and bring our A game into 2021. I look forward to 
hearing about your adventures next year.

Andy U’Ren

BLUE HOUSE

SENIOR CAPTAINS 
Georgia Gray and Keely Butler

MIDDLE SCHOOL CAPTAINS
Zachary Bos and Ciara Delaney



Thank you to our remote 
learning heroes













What a year we’ve had!  With all the extra challenges we’ve all faced with 
Remote Learning this year, the staff have been very proud of the way in 
which our music students have managed and thrived.  While things were 
often a little different to our normal onsite schooling, music lessons ran as 
usual using TEAMS like other subjects.  It was great to see our music students 
adapting so easily to this new way of learning and hearing their progress 
during their weeks at home. 

Our Year 7 students began the year with a woodwind and brass workshop 
where all students were given the opportunity to play flutes, clarinets, 
saxophones, trumpets, trombones and a French horn.  This is always a great 
session, watching everyone have fun making all sorts of amazing sounds on 
instruments that they’ve never played before.   

Our main concert for the year was an online performance where students 
submitted video recordings of themselves performing.  These recordings 
were then edited together and uploaded for parents, families and students to 
watch.  We have some truly talented young musicians at our College, whose 
hard work and dedication shone through in the performances we were 
treated to. 

Congratulations to all of our music students on another wonderful year.  We 
wish our Year 12 musicians every success in the future and look forward to 
seeing our continuing students in 2021. 

Lisa Gaudion 

Instrumental music

Mindfulness matters
Coming together every Friday at lunchtime, 

Mooroolbark College students delighted in a 
scrumptious snack whilst taking the time to think 
and share about the positivity in their lives and were 
encouraged to reflect on the things for which they are 
grateful. With 2020 being unlike any other, students 
continued to enjoy the benefits of Mindfulness Matters 
during remote learning. Guided meditation and 
colouring allowed students to relax, unwind and feel a 
sense of connectedness from the comfort of their own 
home, where they took time to focus on their well-
being.

We look forward to continuing Mindfulness Matters 
in 2021 and welcome anyone wishing to practice 
meditation in a safe and accepting environment. 

Jana Lant and Jamila Lopez



Mooroolbark College film festival

BOOK CLUB
This year included the inaugural meeting of Mooroolbark College’s new Book Club. 

Created by Chloe Bellinger, Emily Reid and Tyla Jo Tarrant of Year 10, the girls wished 
to create a space where they could discuss their favourite books and meet other book-
lovers. From that, Book Club sprang into the magical community it is today; bringing 
together people who share a love of reading, writing and art. After several awesome 
sessions held in the library, Book Club moved to Teams to become an online discussion 
filled with games, activities and plenty of time to chat and catch up.  

Book Club has big plans for 2021 as we meet in person once again! If you are interested 
in joining us in the New Year please speak to Chloe, Emily or Tyla or visit us in the library.   

Evgenia Giles and Tyla Jo Tarrant



On the 17th February, we hosted our annual swimming carnival 
at Croydon Memorial pool. The weather was on our side with the 
sun shining and perfect conditions to host the event. The venue 
was flooded in a sea of blue, green, red and yellow. Each house 
was heavily represented in the events throughout the day. It was 
especially encouraging to see the incredible number of students in 
the walking lane, water polo and dance contests.  

Well done to all swimmers who participated and were awarded 
vital points for their house. We witnessed outstanding results with 
plenty of students taking away multiple blue ribbons. The Yellow 
Stingers continued their success in the pool by taking out the 
carnival in an incredibly close race. 

SWIMMING CARNIVAL



Congratulations to our age group champions! 

13 year old girls: Natalya Wheeler 

13 year old boys: Fynn Koblar 

14 year old girls: Rhianna Gray 

14 year old boys: Owen Wahrenberger 

15 year old girls: Tara Barnewall 

15 year old boys: Nathan Murden 

16 year old girls: Taleisha Walker 

16 year old boys: Bailey Morris 

17 year old girls: Brooke Bellinger 

17 year old boys: Kyle Wahrenberger 

Open age girls: Georgia Grey 

Open age boys: Jason Kennedy 

Ryan Exon



MOOROOLBARK COllege
CLASS OF 2020

Accounting - Jordan Blair

Biology - Caitlyn O'Rorke (Year 11)

Business Management - Taylah McQuillen

Chemistry - Matthew Valentine

English - Shae Libbis

English Language - Jason Kennedy

Further Mathematics - Nathan Rancie

Health & Human Development - Alexandra Linnie 

History Revolutions - Matthew Harris

Legal Studies - Cerae McDonald 

Mathematical Methods - Matthew Valentine

Media - Hannah Wildner

Music Performance - Peter Bell-Muys 

Outdoor & Environmental Studies - Cara Schofield 
(Year 11)

Physical Education - Jordan Blair 

Physics - Matthew Valentine

Psychology - Alanna Isla (Year 11) 

Specialist Mathematics - Jason Kennedy

Studio Arts - Jasmine Jackson 

VCAL - Fraser Sheridan and Stefany Villakis

Congratulations to our Year 12 Award recipients

Damian Abrahams
Interests: Skateboard and producing music.

School Highlights: The epic downball tournament held at 
lunch time on the last day at school.

Advice to my Year 7 self: “Listen Damian don’t change       
anything about you, except the ugly hair cut you had - 
shave it all off.”

Flynn Addicott
Interests: keeping fit

School Highlights: Outdoor Ed camps

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don’t grow your hair long, it 
won’t suit you.

Casey Allen
Interests: Paco's Tacos burritos

School Highlights: Experiencing a bunch of new things 
on both school camps and all of the Outdoor Ed camps, 
getting to do the Deb and meeting some of my best 
friends.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don't leave things until the day 
it's due, and don't choose Chemistry, it may be fun but it is 
really hard.

Samantha Alpert
Interests: Louis Tomlinson and Harry Styles mostly but 
also makeup and cheerleading.

School Highlights: Central Camp

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don't spend so much time 
worrying about things that don't matter.

Jared Bak
Interests: Mountain biking

School Highlights: Completing Year 12.

Advice to my Year 7 self: I don't like giving advice to my 
younger self.

Tori Barnes
Interests: Sleeping and long drives like listening to some 
OG bangers.

School Highlights: Becoming friends with Emily & 
looking at the school tradies at lunch time.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don’t be cocky, nothing is 
permanent so live life how you want to regardless of 
what people think.



Jordan Blair
Interests: Football, running, hanging with my mates and 
simulator racing.

School Highlights: Meeting new friends that I will hopefully 
remain close to for life.

Advice to my Year 7 self: No need to feel anxious or worried 
about what other people think of you, just be yourself and 
worry about what you think of yourself and not others.

Cheyenne Briant
Interests: Anything but school.

School Highlights: Central Australia camp

Advice to my Year 7 self: It’s not as bad as you think.

Kristy Bright

Interests: Camping, seeing friends and travelling.

School Highlights: Going on Central, becoming closer with 
heaps of people and segwaying around Uluru.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Get your assignments handed in 
on time.

Jordan Brown

Interests: Gaming and mechanical tinkering.

School Highlights: No idea, barely remember last week.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Cut your bloody hair.

Rebekah Buhler

Interests: Hairdressing

School Highlights: Definitely the Deb.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Stop doing stupid stuff.

Keely Butler

Interests: Netball and painting.

School Highlights: Deb, getting to be all dressed up and 
spend the whole day and night with my friends.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don’t try so hard to fit in and be 
like everyone else.

Owen Bastow
Interests: Chilling with friends, being cool and games.

School Highlights: Meeting all my great friends and Year 
11 Camp.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Enjoy the time you have at school.

Bawi Bawi Bawi Chin Sang
Interests: Music and sport.

School Highlights: Bad because I didn't come to school 
many times.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Trying hard to become a perfect 
student in Mooroolbark College.

Veronica Bell

Interests: Going to gigs and kicking back with my mates.

School Highlights: The relationships that were built with 
the teachers through the years.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Just chill out and make the most 
of your high school years because they fly by.

Peter Bell-Muys

Interests: Guitar

School Highlights: There’s so many, but probably the 
first three months of 2020.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Be more confident.

Matthew Bethell

Interests: Photography, coffee brewing, History and Matt 
Valentine.

School Highlights: Getting to know and interact with the 
people.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Fedoras aren't cool. Stop wearing 
them.

Zak Birznieks
Interests: Anything soccer, Metallica and games.

School Highlights: Being able to meet so many amazing 
people over many awesome years, but if you want one 
moment, anytime someone spelt my first name with a 
K, NOT A C! ;)

Advice to my Year 7 self: Get your bloody work done, 
BEFORE it is late!

Amy Caldwell
Interests: Anime, writing, working and drawing.

School Highlights: The time I spent developing the 
relationship I have with my closest friends.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don’t spend time on those who 
don’t deserve it and to keep pushing on because you’ll 
make it eventually even if you feel like you won’t.

Hayley Cardamone

Interests: Footy, camping and travel

School Highlights: Going on Central camp

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don’t hate school it really ain’t 
that bad.

Tyler Charlton

Interests: Footy and kicking back with the boys.

School Highlights: Central Australia camp and Outdoor Ed 
camps with Belly.

Advice to my Year 7 self: To work hard and push myself.

Samantha-Rae Cockerill

Interests: Plants, gym and going out to eat.

School Highlights: Feeling like it’s a big family.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Stop trying to act like everyone 
else.



Lucas Collins
Interests: Producing music, playing Minecraft and CS:GO 
and shooting hoops.

School Highlights:Year 11 camp, made some good 
memories on that camp, it was also overall a super good 
time.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Be more confident in yourself.

Blake Cook
Interests: Basketball, gym and gaming.

School Highlights: Being friends with all the amazing 
people.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Do your best in Year 10 and 11 
to best prepare for Year 12 VCE.

Nicholas Cook
Interests: Sport, music and sleep

School Highlights: Meeting plenty of new people who have 
developed into my best mates.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Sleep more.

Dylan Corcoran

Abbey Crossland

Interests: Procrastinating

School Highlights: The Debutante ball

Advice to my Year 7 self: To focus on yourself and not get 
too wrapped up in anything that doesn’t matter.

Ewan Cunningham
Interests: Fashion

School Highlights: The people, they are all amazing in 
their own unique ways.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Do not throw a glass bottle 
under any circumstances.

Courteney Dahan

Advice to my Year 7 self: I have no idea.

Blake Dankwort
Interests: Driving

School Highlights: Productions

Advice to my Year 7 self: Boy you really screwed up I had 
to come back here to help you.

Joshua Deery Bianca De Martino Rosaroll

Interests: Dancing but since COVID hasn't allowed me to 
dance this year, my new favourite thing to do (as sad as 
it sounds) is to stay back after school with Rachael and 
whoever else wants to stay with us to make up for all the 
lost time at school because we don't want to leave.

School Highlights: Definitely all the Outdoor Ed camps.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Stop stressing over the little 
things.

Liam Dennis
Interests: Basketball, sleeping and HSPs.

School Highlights: Shaving off my eyebrows in the Study 
Centre.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Lay off the cupcakes big fella.

Zachariah Dimitrelos
Interests:Creative design

School Highlights: Getting robbed at Central.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don't be such a smart****.

Chloe Dioguardi
Interests: Spending time with friends and family.

School Highlights: Year 12

Advice to my Year 7 self: Make the most of every little 
thing.

Ethan Dobson
Interests: PS4

School Highlights: Playing basketball

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don’t be friends with Nathan 
Paisley.

Balin Douglas
Interests: Dr Pepper

School Highlights: Interschool soccer

Advice to my Year 7 self: Stop being so loud.

Asher Dryden

Interests: Neuropsychology with a special interest in 
family trauma, music, classic poetry, Middle English 
literature.

School Highlights: Leaving

Advice to my Year 7 self: Stop talking and start listening. 
You literally don't know what you're talking about so 
stop pretending you do.



April Dunkinson

Interests: outdoor rec activities, going to the beach, 
spending time with friends and live music

School Highlights: Participating in Duke of Edinburgh, 
West Coast camp and Central Australia camp.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Always be the best person you 
can be and don’t take your time at high school for granted 
- make the most of every opportunity.

Darcy Falkner
Interests: basketball and music.

School Highlights: Can't choose

Advice to my Year 7 self: Start homework early and pay 
more attention in class.

Kaeli Farrelly

Interests: beach, Woodle Wednesdays with Bianca, my 
friends and the environment.

School Highlights: Outdoor Ed camps and Duke camps.

Advice to my Year 7 self: You don't have to, you get to.

Eliana Fitzgerald
Interests: travelling

School Highlights: Making some amazing friends

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don’t care about what other 
people think of you, the right people will like you for who 
you are.

Bradley Flack
Interests: basketball, music and Carlton (Go blues!)

School Highlights: Probably the camps, a lot of memories 
were made there.

Advice to my Year 7 self: To not overthink things and to not 
be too hard onyourself, just let things flow as you are doing 
the best you can.

Ashley Fooks
Interests: catching up with mates and hitting the gym.

School Highlights: Making friends with amazing people 
and making everlasting memories with them.

Advice to my Year 7 self: All the things you worry about 
now don't matter, enjoy the good and the bad and grow 
from those experiences and enjoy life.

Kaitlin Galanos
Interests: playing Among Us with the girls

School Highlights: Being a part of such an amazing cohort

Advice to my Year 7 self: Stop wishing for high school to be 
over, you’re going to be so sad when it’s nearly done.

Aidan Gasson

Interests: playing sport, hanging out with mates, 
watching and making films.

School Highlights: Tik tok, getting my front tooth 
knocked out, got to feed a lion in Tasmania, and 
lunchtime basketball.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Focus more in class, make 
sure you don’t miss the camps (I really wish I’d done the 
Central Australia camp) and think before you do stupid 
stuff.

Marnie Gibbon
Interests: working in the animal industry

School Highlights: Year 11 camp at Queenscliff

Advice to my Year 7 self: Keep going and finish your work.

Broderick Gordon

Interests: relaxing

School Highlights: Central camp

Advice to my Year 7 self: Relax and enjoy.

Kelly Graham
Interests: watching Greys Anatomy

School Highlights: leaving

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don’t rush to grow up, it isn’t as 
fun as it seems.

Georgia Gray
Interests: basketball, running and food.

School Highlights: Creating friendships and making 
memories to last a lifetime.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Stop listening to the negativity 
of others, you are strong. Be kind to yourself and have 
a break every once in a while. Everything is going to 
work out better than you could ever imagine, trust the 
process.

Katelyn Greene Rhiann Grey
Interests: gaming and Art, mainly digital.

School Highlights: Getting to know such amazing people 
throughout the years and having them help me shape 
myself to who I am today.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Enjoy every moment, you 
don't realise how fast these years go, cherish everyone 
you meet, you will never be able to have such amazing 
moments like you do in High School.

Oliver Haag
Interests: footy and most sports.

School Highlights: The great mateships that have been 
formed the time we went viral on tik tok and the intense 
lunchtime basketball games.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Just don’t be a fool and actually 
do some work.

Adam Hains
Interests: Ralph Lauren, Polo shirts, Men, The Constitu-
tion of 1793

School Highlights: Meeting the best friends and teachers 
you could hope for.

Advice to my Year 7 self: I wouldn't give my Year 7 self 
advice because whatever my Year 7 self did, 5 years later, 
it's worked out, I'm pretty much good.



Matthew Harris

Interests: Comics and games.

School Highlights: Year 11 camp

Advice to my Year 7 self: Just get out there and meet new 
people.

Cade Heatherich

Interests: Boxing

School Highlights: Kicking back with the boys.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Actually listen to what the 
teachers say.

Madison Heffernan
Interests: Art, reading and movie watching.

School Highlights: Central camp

Advice to my Year 7 self: Stay happy while you still can, kid. 
And don’t be weird. And study please.

Casey Henning

Interests: Tara and cuddles

School Highlights: When Tara Varley moved here in Year 
9.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don’t worry, you will be pretty 
hot one day (also make sure you bring some pads the 
first day of Year 8... You're gonna need them). 

Evelyn How
Interests: Reading and writing.

School Highlights: It's hard to pick just one moment. But 
Central Camp will always have a special place in my heart, 
especially Camp Fire Night.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don't give up, you'll get there.

Rachael Howard
Interests: Criminal Minds, online shopping, seeing 
friends at school everyday, food.

School Highlights: Outdoor Ed camps and all school 
camps. Being able to stay back at school with my friends 
and actually being at school this year.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don't stress about school until 
Year 12 because that's when it actually counts.

Van Sui Hnem Hringthar
Interests: Singing and doing medical practical.

School Highlights: Overcoming shyness and starting to 
move forward to the next level of confidence. Being able to 
communicate with teachers and friends again and knowing 
it's all about me and for me.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Just because you took longer than 
others doesn't mean you fail. Get up everyday because 
everyday is a second chance to do better than yesterday.

Jia-Kai Huang
Interests: Footy and tennis.

School Highlights: Central Australia camp

Advice to my Year 7 self: Do what you want to do.

Mikayla Hughes

Interests: Driving, tennis, boxing and weight lifting

School Highlights: Watching one of my friends trip over a 
chair and a table in one go.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Be more sure of yourself and 
straighten your posture.

Jasmine Jackson
Interests: Hiking, skiing and camping

School Highlights: Central camp and sleeping under the 
stars.

Advice to my Year 7 self: You don’t always have to 
prioritise study, sometimes prioritise fun.

Russell Jarred- Najimi Travis Johnson

Interests: Getting money

School Highlights: Leaving school

Advice to my Year 7 self: Enjoy being young and hanging 
with your mates.

James Jones
Interests: Sports

School Highlights: Finding good mates.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don’t stress about the work.

Kristian Katoa
Interests: Basketball, music and volleyball.

School Highlights: Making the friends I have along the 
way.

Advice to my Year 7 self: The lottery numbers and to 
always do my work.

James Kempton
Interests: Choccy milk

School Highlights: Boys Deb dance

Advice to my Year 7 self: Be more confident.

Jason Kennedy
Interests: Mathematics, Science, gardening, Solitaire, 
telling people about Maths and Science, and cooking.

School Highlights: Learning new concepts, being 
indoctrinated with capitalistic governmental 
propaganda and making trustworthy amazing friends.

Advice to my Year 7 self: You're going to change. A LOT. 
People aren't going to like you. They'll call you names, 
insult you, and hurt you because you're different. You 
can't do anything about that, but you can persevere in 
the face of resistance. Don't let anyone stop you from 
being curious and learning more about the things you 
love.



Dylan Knapp
Interests: Rugby and Hamilton

School Highlights: Getting to know all the students and 
teachers

Advice to my Year 7 self: Eat healthier

Jasmine Leggo
Interests: Watching horror movies with my best friend 
Sammy

School Highlights: I’ve really enjoyed all my sporting 
opportunities at Mooroolbark and I LOVED Central camp

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don’t study now, study in Year 
12 when you actually need to

Simon Leslie

Interests: Football (soccer) and making music

School Highlights: Making a bunch of amazing and great 
friends

Advice to my Year 7 self: Never give up and push yourself 
so that you can achieve all that I haven’t managed to

Shae Libbis

Interests: Drawing, reading, listening to music and 
hanging out with friends

School Highlights: Starting Sustainable Warriors 
and running a cleanup day at the school, as well as 
implementing recycle bins into the school

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don’t value yourself based on 
your grades

Alexandra Linnie

Interests: Netball and sleeping I guess...

School Highlights: Meeting my friends and making 
memories together

Advice to my Year 7 self: You need to believe in yourself 
and I encourage you to understand that you are capable of 
doing anything if you put your mind to it

Benjamin Livingston
Interests: Age of Empires 2

School Highlights: How long is a piece of string oral 
presentation

Advice to my Year 7 self: Stop caring about what other 
people think and go talk to them, its way more fun

Matthew Lucas
Interests: Camping, 4wd and mates

School Highlights: Just seeing everyone everyday because 
I won't get that time and chance again

Advice to my Year 7 self: Close the Australian borders in 
December 2019

De Cen Htwe Luri
Interests: Singing/listening to music 24/7, working out or 
going out for a run and binge watching K-dramas

School Highlights: Year 7 camp, meeting new people & 
making friends, spending time with friends

Advice to my Year 7 self: Take it easy, you will get though 
high school just fine

Hollie Machray
Interests: Gardening, reading and cycling

School Highlights: All the camps we went on and all the 
incredible people I’ve been surrounded by

Advice to my Year 7 self: To try and engage more with 
everyone

Emily Mancell

Interests: Listening to music

School Highlights: Becoming friends with Tori, going on 
Year 8 and 10 camp and getting to know the teachers 
and everyone in the year level

Advice to my Year 7 self: To make as many friends as you 
can and to be your true authentic self from the start and 
to never give up if a situation gets hard

Brendan Magee

Interests: Gym and fitness

School Highlights: The boys

Advice to my Year 7 self: Make the most of your time at 
school

Meghan Mast

Interests: Binge watching Criminal Minds and hanging 
out with my friends

School Highlights: Overall just becoming really close 
friends with so many beautiful people and being taught 
by the most amazing and supportive teachers

Advice to my Year 7 self: 2020 won't be as good as it 
sounds

Taylah Mcquillen

Interests: Photography, I like working/looking after 
children, watching and cheering on my football team 
Richmond

School Highlights: Learning new skills and experiencing 
different experiences through camps and excursions

Advice to my Year 7 self: Everything will work out take a 
deep breath and don’t dwell on the small things because it 
will all be okay in the end

Bianca McCarthy

Zachary Medlin Aliyah Miller



Hayley Mitchell
Interests: Stressing about exams and annoying people.

School Highlights: Completing Year 12 during a pandemic.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Drop out.

Zac Moore
Interests: Making music and skating.

School Highlights: Tassie and Central camp.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don't be so shy and make 
yourself known, talk to more people.

Nyakeer Nyok
Interests: Art

School Highlights: Making friends

Advice to my Year 7 self: Enjoy the little things positively.

Hannah Pace
Interests: Netball, Netflix and going for walks.

School Highlights: Making life long friends and making 
amazing memories with them.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Keep pushing yourself to do 
your best and at the end of the day you only do high 
school once so enjoy it.

Nathan Paisley
Interests: Footy, cricket and Playstation.

School Highlights: All the camps and lunch time downball 
and basketball.

Advice to my Year 7 self: To make as many friends as you 
can.

Bethany Peacock

Interests: Netball and Henry Cavill .

School Highlights: Meeting the best people in the world 
and becoming best friends with them.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Keep trying and don't give up, 
try everything because time moves quickly and before 
you know it you'll be studying for your final exams.

Acacia Pearce

Interests: Reading, writing, woodwork and design.

School Highlights: Making my friendship group at the 
end of Year 10 and the beginning of Year 11 and joining 
production.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Just be yourself and to join the 
production as soon as possible. Give everything a go, 
schoolwork isn't everything

Mckayla Peterson
Interests: AFL, violin, Justyce and Friends

School Highlights: I'm finishing Year 12 on a good note.

Advice to my Year 7 self: No idea because I can't 
remember what happened then.

Daniel Phillips

Interests: Sport, exercise, friends and work.

School Highlights: Central Australia camp in Year 10.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Skip 2020.

Jackson Prime
Interests: Rugby and music.

School Highlights: Duke of Edinburgh (camps, 
excursions) and Interschool sports.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Have fun and work hard.

Nathan Rancie
Interests: Basketball and footy.

School Highlights: Deb and Central Australia.

Advice to my Year 7 self: No one cares how popular you 
are.

Liam Rooks
Interests: Cricket, listening to music and skateboarding.

School Highlights: Doing the Deb last year.

Advice to my Year 7 self: To put some effort in because it 
gets harder each year.

Braden Roth
Interests: Sport and that's about it at the moment.

School Highlights: Downball at lunchtime since we have 
come back to school.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Mess around more in Year 9 and 
stuff.

Fraser Sheridan

Interests: Football and cricket.

School Highlights: Making great friends and becoming 
really close with some of the teachers which had made 
my time much more enjoyable.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Make sure to be on top of all 
your school work and to get everything handed in on 
time.

Thomas Sheridan

Interests: Catching up with the boys, having a kick of the 
footy and playing 2K.

School Highlights: Creating so many close friendships.

Advice to my Year 7 self: No more behaviour cards.

Maija Siljander

Interests:  Sleeping, watching tv shows, movies and 
playing video games .

School Highlights: The school camps.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Use your initiative.



Brock Simpson
Interests: Motor sports

School Highlights: Making new mates and completing my 
plumbing TAFE course.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Work even harder.

Isabellah Smirnow
Interests: Finding new music and playing games.

School Highlights: Making friends for life.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don't be afraid to put yourself 
out there and make new friends, everyone isn't as scary 
as you think they are.

Ethan Smith

Interests: Rock climbing and photography.

School Highlights: The Duke of Edinburgh award in Year 
9 is. It helped me open up to people and gain confidence, 
and was also an awesome experience with the camps.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Try talking to people and you 
might actually make some friends.

Rose Sollis

Interests: Photography, Art, animals, Chess, woodwork, 
planting, singing, dancing and horror movies.

School Highlights: Making life long friends and making 
amazing memories with them.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Everyone is funny and fun to 
hang out with so when you make a fool of yourself they 
won't judge and will have a laugh with you.

Matthew Stewart
Interests: Sports, seeing family and mates.

School Highlights: Deb was by far the most amazing 
experience with Central a close second.

Advice to my Year 7 self: To always work hard, continue to 
be you and do what makes you happy.

Max Stivey

Interests: Sports and video games.

School Highlights: Interschool sports and getting my 
Year 12 jumper.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Keep your head down, do your 
work and stay out of trouble.

Eden Tait

Interests: Hanging with my pals and travelling.

School Highlights: Deb

Advice to my Year 7 self: You will get through it all in the 
end.

Mitchell Thompson

Josh Tilker Connor Tisch
Interests: Being in a pandemic.

School Highlights: Getting Vincent at Market Day.

Advice to my Year 7 self: There are a heap of challenges 
but it's all worth it, in the end it doesn't turn out too bad. 
Also Thursday 10 September 2020, 2 8 9 10 19 23 29 14, 
that's the winning lottery numbers for that date.

Hayden Todd

Interests: Anime, gaming, cooking and 3D modelling.

School Highlights: Making a lot of friends.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Invest in Bitcoin.

Jack Tranter-Stewart
Interests: Football

School Highlights: Making great friends.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Do your homework.

Zachary Turner
Interests: Gaming, socialising, relaxing, and music.

School Highlights: Gaining friendships amongst all year 
levels each year.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Dont be lazy.

William Ula
Interests: Music

School Highlights: Getting in trouble.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don't give up!

Matthew Valentine
Interests: I'll be sure to inform you of them once found.

School Highlights: Central camp, probably.

Advice to my Year 7 self: I can't think of anything to say 
that would benefit me.

Alexandra Van Empel

Interests: Tennis, reading, watching Youtube/streamers/
podcasts, listening to music, baking/cooking and 
travelling.

School Highlights: The camps and friendships I have 
made and developed over time.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Be confident in yourself and 
your actions, do what you want to do and don’t let your 
thoughts and feelings be easily manipulated.



Tara Varley

Interests: I've had a mental blank... next question?

School Highlights: Getting to see Casey Henning's 
beautiful face.

Advice to my Year 7 self: There's no point getting 
embarrassed when Mum calls you Rara, in front of your 
friends. It ends up catching on and everyone starts calling 
you Rara.

Stefany Villacis

Interests: Playing The Last Of Us and Apex Legends on 
PS4.

School Highlights: Making amazing friends.

Advice to my Year 7 self: To just make as many memories 
with everyone as you can and to have fun.

Teri Vanderspek

Interests: Criminal Minds, cooking and annoying my 
friends.

School Highlights: Making good friends and the camps.

Advice to my Year 7 self: You'll be right!

Taylor Watsford
Interests: Playing footy and basketball.

School Highlights: Seeing all the boys at school.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Just enjoy yourself.

Kobe Welch-Phillips

Interests: Socializing with friends and family, foods, 
beaches and long road trips.

School Highlights: That no matter the result I end up with 
in Year 12, I tried my best at least.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Take high school seriously but also 
to always check up on people, trust your gut, focus on you 
and you only. Don't let others knock you off course in life.

Samuel Wells
Interests: Sport and watching movies.

School Highlights: Central Camp

Advice to my Year 7 self: It’ll be over soon.

Dylan West
Interests: Horses and learning new things.

School Highlights: Just passing after saying I wouldn’t 
make it heaps of times.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Work hard and don't be so stupid 
at school.

Joel Whittaker

Interests: Get cash money bank.

School Highlights: Year 7 camp, meeting new people and 
making friends, and spending time with friends.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Go to VCE and do better at 
school.

Hannah Wildner

Interests: Basketball, psychology, true crime, and on the 
rare occasion, daytime television.

School Highlights: Creating lasting (so far) friendships with 
people who have helped me get through school.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Pay attention in all your classes, 
not just the ones you like because it turns out stuff you 
learn in Year 7 can help later on (who knew?). Enjoy 
yourself, it’s not the end of the world if you don’t do well 
on that one test or don’t understand that one subject. Also 
dye your eyebrows, nobody can see them.

Ross Wildner
Interests: Stuff and things.

School Highlights: Year 10 was alright, so was Year 8.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Make the most of things.

Alexis Wilkinson

Interests: Performing and playing music.

School Highlights: Performing in the Grease production in 
2019.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Don't take everything to heart, 
and stop thinking that you're better than everyone else.

Cody Wilton
Interests: Carpentry, ancient history and the ADF.

School Highlights: Meeting all the people I am friends 
with.

Advice to my Year 7 self: Knuckle up and do the work.

Congratulations
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